ADVANCED AND EVEF ADVANCING MITSUBISHI ELECTRIC



# OPERATION MANUAL FX-20P-E-FKIT







## **FX-20P-E-FKIT ADAPTOR KIT**

# OPERATION MANUAL

### FOREWORD

This manual describes the programming and monitoring procedures for the MELSEC-F1 and -F2 series Micro Programmable Controllers with the FX-20P-E Handy Programming Panel when equipped with the FX-20P-E-FKIT.

The FX-20P-E-FKIT is applicable to the F2 series (all models, 1K and 2K modes), and F1 series programmable controllers.

Please refer to the Programming Manual and the User's Manual for the programming and installation of the F1 and F2 series programmable controllers.

## CONTENTS

7

8

1	INTR	ODUCTION 1
	1.1	FUNCTION LIST 2
	1.2	CONFIGURATION
	1.3	PANEL ARRANGEMENT 4
	1.4	CONNECTIONS 7
	1.5	SPECIFICATIONS
2	PROC	GRAMMING EXAMPLE 11
	2.1	INITIAL SETUP 12
	2.2	START-UP 14
	2.3	PROGRAMMING EXAMPLE 15
	2.4	PROGRAM TRANSFER 18
	2.5	MONITOR 19
	2.6	TEST 20
3	STAR	T UP OF THE HPP
	3.1	START UP OF THE HPP 22
4	PRO	GRAMMING 23
	4.1	PROGRAMMING 24
	4.2	PROGRAM EDIT FUNCTIONS
	4.3	PROGRAM READING 27
	4.4	BASIC WRITING OPERATIONS
	4.5	OVERWRITING EXISTING
	4.6	INSERTING
	4.7	DELETING
5	MON	ITOR/TEST 41
	5.1	FUNCTION OVERVIEW 42
	5.2	DEVICE MONITOR
	5.3	CONTINUITY CHECK
	5.4	ACTIVE STATE MONITOR
	5.5	FORCED ON/OFF 47
	5.6	CHANGE OF T, C, D SETTING
		VALUE REGISTERS 48
	5.7	CHANGE OF OUT T, C, F K
		SETTINGS 49
6	MOD	E MENUS 51
	6.1	BASIC PROCEDURE 52
	6.2	PROGRAM CHECK 53
	6.3	HPP - PC TRANSFER 54
	6.4	F → FX PROGRAM CONVERSION 55
	6.5	BUZZER VOLUME 57

APP	ENDIX 59			
7.1	INSTRUCTION LIST/DEVICE			
	NUMBER LIST 60			
7.2	HPP/DEVICE FUNCTIONS 68			
7.3	MESSAGE LISTS 69			
7.4	$F \rightarrow FX$ CONVERSION RULES LIST 70			
7.5	PROCESSING TIME LIST 73			
7.6	OPERATION FLOW 74			
REVISION AND SUPPLEMENT				



## 1.1 FUNCTION LIST

The FX-20P-E-FKIT is an interface kit to be coupled with the FX-20P-E Handy Programming Panel (referred to as the HPP in this manual) and enables writing of programs to, or monitoring of operations of, the MELSEC F1 and F2 series programmable controllers (referred to as the PC in this manual). The main functions of the HPP are summarized in the chart below. The chart may be used as an index for accessing desired information in this manual.

After connecting the HPP to the PC using the interface module, turn on the power to the PC.



## 1.2 CONFIGURATION

The FX-20P-E-FKIT consists of the FX-20P-FIM interface module for the F1 and F2 series PCs and the FX-20P-MFA-E memory cassette for the F series PCs.

The HPP needs to be coupled with the FX-20P-E-FKIT when creating or monitoring programs of the F1 and F2 series PCs.



(Note) The cassette supplied as attached to the HPP is for the FX series PCs. Replace it with the FX-20P-MFA-E system memory cassette.

## 1.3 PANEL ARRANGEMENT





## PANEL ARRANGEMENT

### 1.3.1 KEY GROUP FUNCTIONS

#### (1) FUNCTION [RD/WR], [INS/DEL], [MNT/TEST] KEYS

The Function keys are toggle keys. Pressing the key once calls the first function. Pressing it again calls the second function.

### (2) [OTHER] KEY

Pressing the [OTHER] key calls the mode menu select screen, regardless of the current display mode.

#### (3) [CLEAR] KEY

If the [CLEAR] key is pressed before the [GO] key is pressed, the keyed-in data is canceled. The [CLEAR] key is also used to clear an error message from the LCD display unit or return to the previously displayed screen.

#### (4) [HELP] KEY

Pressing the [HELP] key displays the list of the switch keys, current PC name, and the number of available program steps.

### (5) SPACE [SP] KEY

The [SP] key is used whenever a device or a constant is to be input.

#### (6) [STEP] KEY

The [STEP] key is used to input step numbers.

### (7) CURSOR [↑], [↓] KEYS

The Cursor keys are used to move the cursor or to designate the device preceding or following the currently designated device.

#### (8) EXECUTION [GO] KEY

The [GO] key is used to enter and execute commands, to scroll displayed information, or to continue a search.

#### (9) INSTRUCTION KEYS, DEVICE SYMBOL KEYS, AND NUMBER KEYS

Each of these keys has two functions :

instructions (upper part) and device symbols or numbers (lower part). Which key function is effective during each operational step is automatically determined according to the currently executed operation.

Note: • [Z/V] and [P/I] keys are not used with the F1 and F2 PCs.

## PANEL ARRANGEMENT

## 1.3.2 CHANGED KEYS

The following keys are the changed keys to be used to designate instructions of the F1 and F2 PCs. (Pressing the [HELP] key displays the list of the changed keys.)



1.4 CONNECTIONS

## 1.4.1 CONNECTING THE HPP TO THE F1- AND F2-SERIES PCs



## CONNECTIONS

### 1.4.2 INSTALLING THE FX-20P-MFA-E CASSETTE

(1) Turn off the PC power. Remove the system memory cassette that is attached to the bottom of the HPP. Then, insert the FX-20P-MFA-E (memory cassette for the F series PCs) into the bottom of the HPP as shown in the figure in Section 1.2.

### 1.4.3 INSTALLING THE FX-20P-FIM MODULE

- (1) Open the cover for the module connector on the top side of the HPP. Insert the FX-20P-FIM interface module into the connector (see the figure in Section 1.2) and tighten the fixing screws.
- (2) If the FX-20P-FIM interface module is already connected to the PC, turn off the PC power before installing the module to the HPP.

### 1.4.4 CONNECTING TO THE PC

- (1) Turn off the PC power before coupling the FX-20P-FIM interface module with the PC.
- (2) Remove the connector cover on the top side of the PC. Insert the PC connector of the FX-20P-FIM interface module into the connector on the PC. (See the figure on the previous page.)

### Initial Screen

COPYRIGHT (C) 1990 MITSUBISHI ELECTRIC CORP. MELSEC F V1.00 The screen shown to the left is displayed when the PC is powered up after the HPP has been connected to it. If this screen appears, the FX-20P-CAB programming cable is connected correctly. The initial screen is displayed for approximately 2 seconds. After this period, the next screen is displayed.

## IMPORTANT

Never touch the HPP connection ports, the connectors used for the PC, or the installation plug and connectors for the interface module and system memory cassette.

If touched, the internal electronic circuitry may be damaged due to static electricity.

## 1.5 SPECIFICATIONS



## SPECIFICATIONS

## 1.5.1 CONDITIONS

ltern		Specific	ation		
Ambient temperature	0°C to 55°C	0°C to 55°C			
Ambient humidity	45 to 85% RH (without co	45 to 85% RH (without condensation)			
Vibration resistance	Conforms to JIS C0911	Frequency	Acceleration	Amplitude	
		10 to 55 Hz	1 G	0.1 mm (0.004 in)	
		2 ho	urs each in X/Y/Z d	irection	
Shock resistance	Conforms to JIS C0912 (1	Conforms to JIS C0912 (10G, 3 times each in X/Y/Z direction)			
Environment	Free of corrosive gas and airborne dust				

### 1.5.2 SPECIFICATIONS

ltem		Specification		
Applicable PC		F1 and F2 PCs		
Supply voltage		5V DC ±5% (supplied from PC through FX-20P-FIM module)		
Current consumpti	on	150 mA		
Memory capacity		RAM = 16 KB		
Memory backup for power failure		Memory backup capacitor After being powered for 1 hour, it can retain internal device data for 3 days without externally supplied power.		
Display unit		LCD with backlight		
Display contacts	Number of characters	64 characters (16 columns x 4 lines)		
Display contents	Character types	Alphanumerics		
Keyboard		35 keys		
Interface PC I/F		Used with FX-20F-CAB to connect to FX PC		
External dimensions		235 x 90 x 30 mm (9.25 x 3.54 x 1.18 in)		
Weight		0.5 kg (HPP unit) + 0.2 kg (FX-20P-FIM module) (1.1 + 0.44 lb)		

2

1

# PROGRAMMING EXAMPLE

3 START UP OF THE HPP



## PROGRAMMING

5 MONITOR/TEST

**MODE MENUS** 



## APPENDIX

## 8 REVISION AND SUPPLEMENT

## 2.1 INITIAL SETUP

In order to begin to understand the HPP, let's use a sample program to actually operate it. This will give you a "feel" for the HPP. This chapter is prepared so that you can make a program with the HPP and then monitor and test it.

This chapter gives only an outline of each function. For further details, proceed to the other chapters after you have understood the basics of the HPP operations.

### 2.1.1 SETUP FOR HPP OPERATION

To operate the HPP according to the instructions described below, the following equipment and devices are required:

PC FPC CPU module : F1-30MR-ES

The F1-30MR-ES module is used in the following programming example. Other F1, F2 series PC may substitute.

- HPP (FX-20P-E Handy Programming Panel)
- FX-20P-E-FKIT [FX-20P-FIM interface module, FX-20P-MFA-E system memory cassette for F series
   Simulation switches [Input switches : Please use the simulation switches applicable] to the PC type used.

### 2.1.2 OPERATION FLOW

HPP operation is described in the following order :

Setup	Installing the FX-20P-FIM interface module to the HPP, and connecting it to the PC.
Mode selection	Operating the HPP keys. Turn on the PC power. Select PC "type for program creation.
Programming	First, clear the PC program memory area. Now the HPP is ready for you to make a program according to the example.
Program transfer	Transferring created programs to the PC.
Monitor	Check whether the program was written correctly. Desig- , nate the device used in the program and monitor its operat- ing status.
Test	Tum the designated device ON/OFF with the HPP keys.
End	After completing the steps indicated above, you will under- "stand the basic concept of the HPP operations.

### QUESTIONS?

If you're unsure of any of the points discussed in this chapter and have any questions about the operations, don't worry. The purpose of this chapter is to learn only the basics of the HPP. Just follow the instructions and you'll become familiar with the HPP. You'll learn the specifics of each function in other chapters.

## INITIAL SETUP

### 2.1.3 INITIAL SETUP

The following explains the procedures of the installation of the FX-20P-FIM interface module and the FX-20P-MFA-E system memory cassette for the F series to the HPP and the PC.



## 2.2 START-UP

After completing necessary preparation, start up the HPP.

## 2.2.1 START-UP





## 2.3 PROGRAMMING EXAMPLE

Before making your program, batch-write the NOP instruction to the HPP RAM area. Then, write the program by following the example below.

The first required operation is to ensure that the "RUN input terminal is OFF."

### 2.3.1 BATCH WRITING NOP INSTRUCTIONS

Before making a new program, the entire HPP RAM area should be deleted first. To do this, designate "all area" and write the NOP instruction.



) Does the screen display NOP instructions for each step number? If not, repeat the procedure indicated on the left.

e e e 2.		×	11.00		1.1.2.5	N			
168	er	$\sim \sim \infty$	<b>n</b> - 116.	Corres a			and a balance	and the state in the	
· W	<ul> <li>E33-3</li> </ul>	2004.2	U toolit	bása árta a	10	10000000		00.000 ( ) o (	200.0000000
	0.000000	or o turo	ておかた	20000000	-೧೯೯೯		しんえいべい	5.00000000 Gere	2010-02-02
	0.000 Geb	d berð	0.0200			0400 A A A A A A		dan da	
2000.004	6266266		43.13.		101	<b>D</b>	S.COX 5		
3888.	282393		1,2255		101		0.0000.00		
: X.: X.	100000	22.00	X 2 X X	1220-2X2	102522	C 2002 Y 200		97. X C X I X C Z	
000.0		3 A 14		C			9990300-99937		
	2000000	0.01179	•	00000001	u n i	•		687888U (B)	0.1235.2
	2222.92	20 mg	<b>-</b> 0.00	0000000	10	r segara de se	1970-022-02-0-	99.99999.993	0.202.220
CXXXX7	2003000	000.00	00000	C 1997 - 1997	11 X X X X X X				
	2000000	202-02	<b>.</b>	99,000,000 99,000,000		2000-0000	000000000	990 ( <u>1997)</u> (199	
20095.4	0000000	200. H S	e 2000	000000000	N ( ]			0110.00109706	- 197 P P P P P P P P P P P P P P P P P P P
			1.000				edel i i dec	0.0,00.00000	

### 2.3.2 WRITING A SAMPLE PROGRAM

Now it's time to key in a sample program. Proceed step-by-step as indicated below.



## PROGRAMMING EXAMPLE

Keyed-in data is displayed on the screen until the [GO] key is pressed. After keying in each step, check that the characters are correct. Then, press the [GO] key. If you make a mistake when keying in characters, use the [CLEAR] key to clear the keyed-in characters and key in the correct entry.



Enter the sample program by following the steps below.



## 2. PROGRAMMING EXAMPLE



After writing the program, follow the key operation described below to check it.



#### 2.4 **PROGRAM TRANSFER**

The program, created with the procedures described in the programming example, is now stored in the RAM in the HPP. Now, start transferring the program to the RAM in the PC to perform monitoring or tests to the program.

Transfer the program as follows.

#### 2.4.1 **PROGRAM TRANSFER**

Select "2. HPP ↔ PC" in the mode menu.

Start this selection after writing and inspecting the program.

- (1) Press the [OTHER] key. The mode menu screen is displayed. (2) Select "2. HPP ↔ PC" and then press the [GO] key. MODE MENU 1, PROGRAM CHECK 2. HPP 🕶 PC 3. F → FX CONVERT GO (3) Select "HPP → PC" and press the [GO] key. 2. HPP + PC IIHPP → PC HPP + PC HPP : PC GO (4) Press the [GO] key again. Program transfer is 2. HPP + PC executed. HPP + PC ОК→[GO] NO→[CLEAR] (5) If the message displayed at the bottom has 2. HPP + PC changed from "EXECUTING" to "COMPLETED", HPP → PC the program has been successfully transferred. (6) To return to the HPP + PC transfer menu screen, press the [CLEAR] key. To return to the mode EXECUTING menu screen, press the [OTHER] key. **REMOVING THE PC MEMORY CASSETTE**

In the programming example, the program is to be transferred from the HPP to the RAM in the PC. If a memory cassette is installed in the PC, remove it as shown below.



## 2.5 MONITOR

Once you have written a program, you should run it to check its operation. To do this, you need to have switches to turn on/off the inputs.

### 2.5.1 CONNECTION OF INPUT SWITCHES

Connect the switches to the PC as shown below. Always turn OFF the power to the PC before connecting any external device.



### 2.5.2 MONITORING

Designate a device with the HPP keys and check its operation. Turn ON the power and the RUN input. Read Y430 to Y437 on the HPP LCD display unit in units of eight points and operate the simulation switches [X400] to [X503].



		5555577752623	Second Associa	
89 <b>12</b> 10 🕨 🕅	🔳 Y 4	120	Ŷ	101
	<b>-</b>	TOV	2000 <b>1</b> 000	<b>H N</b> 1
000000000000			2000 (2000 (2000)) 2000 (2000 (2000))	60.00000000
876856666	v ,	120	· · · ·	433
Se 3 o e 93 dune	S.233.235.235		Ŷ	+33
ĝes orakant	n panaka	1989-989 X94		
8.2010000	. 20 <b>X</b> 20 3	1 2 4	v	4 0 E
2,22,12,22,24,2 2,22,12,22,24,2		1.3.4	200-00 <b>9</b> 89-9	433
		فدر فيويدون	e Sebere 20	
bi cinterne	11. A <b>V</b> 1123	100	2000000000000000	107
18171.2501	10030 <b>1</b> 02 02 <b>5</b>	+00	은 산산산에 관한 수	431

(Example : Y430 is turned ON.)

Observe the screen to check how the ON/OFF status of Y430 to Y433 changes according to the simulation switch settings. Before starting the operation of the simulation switch, set all of the switches to OFF.

The symbol to the left of Y430 to Y433 indicates that the corresponding Y is ON.

(1) [X404] : ON →	[Y430] : OFF	
(2) [X403] : ON →	[Y431] : ON	
(3) [X406] : ON →	Y432 : Turns ON 2.5 seconds later	
(4) [X407] : Turn ON 5 tim	es → [Y433] : ON	

If you have written the example correctly, Y430 to Y437 will turn ON and OFF in correspondence to the operations [X400] to [X503] indicated above. If any of the Y430 to Y437 responses is not correct, read and check the program again.

## 2.6 TEST

You can turn a device designated in the program ON and OFF with the HPP keys. For this test operation, the RUN switch must be set to the OFF positior.

Read eight outputs beginning with Y430 on the HPP display as follows. (The procedures are same as those for reading with the monitor function.).



### 2.6.1 FORCED ON/OFF OPERATION

After displaying Y430 to Y437 on the screen, turn Y432 ON and OFF in this forced manner.



- (1) The screen displays Y430 to Y437.
- (2) Press the [TEST] key to call the test function.
- Use the [1] and [1] keys to increment or decrement the device number (Y432)
- (4) The function mode display changes from "M" to "T" with the cursor placed at Y432.
- (5) This forcibly turns Y432 ON.
- (6) The symbol appears at Y432. This indicates that Y432 is ON.
- (7) This forcibly turns Y432 OFF.
- (8) The symbol disappears, indicating that Y432 is OFF.

Repeat the steps above for Y430 to Y437 to make sure that each output is forcibly turned ON and OFF in response to the pressing of the [SET] and [RST] keys.

If the output does not turn ON and OFF, there may be an error in your program. Read and check the program.







2

START UP OF THE HPP



## PROGRAMMING



ODE MENUS

7	

## APPENDIX

## 8 REVISION AND SUPPLEMENT

## 3.1 START UP OF THE HPP

### Start up the HPP and select PC type and the mode menu as follows.









8

7 1

## **APPENDIX**

## REVISION AND SUPPLEMENT

Programs created using the keys on the HPP are written to the internal RAM of the HPP. Programs have to be transferred to the PC before they can be used. Programs stored in the PC can be read to the HPP for correction and editing.



- (1) Programs created with the HPP are written to the RAM in the HPP regardless of the memory type or RUN/STOP state of the PC.
- (2) The following conditions must be met to enable the execution of batch transfer to the PC.

	RUN/STOP state of PC	Program memory of PC	
Write from HPP to PC	STOP	RAM/EEPROM*	
Read from PC to HPP			
Verify between HPP and PC	RUN/STOP	RAM/EEPROM/ EPROM	

\* When the memory protect switch is OFF.

## 4.2 PROGRAM EDIT FUNCTIONS

Select the required program edit function.



range delete of instructions by designating the deleter range.

3

(1) Switch keys and the [HELP] key

Since some of the instructions used with the FX series PCs are different from those used with the F1 and F2 series PCs, some of the instruction keys on the HPP represent a different function.

There are 6 changed keys which are listed on the screen by pressing the [HELP] key. (see below)

Pressing the [HELP] key again, the screen displays current PC type and the number of available steps.

Pressing the [HELP] key again or the [CLEAR] key switches the screen to the programming screen.



(2) The procedure for making a new program is explained in Section 2. This section explains the procedure for reading, editing, and adding instructions.

## ABOUT THE EXAMPLES OF SCREEN DISPLAY

The examples of screen display of programs and instructions are prepared with the F1-30MR-ES PC. For detail of instructions and device numbers, which vary according to the type of PC, refer to the lists of instructions and device numbers in Section 7 (Appendix).

## PROGRAM EDIT FUNCTIONS

## 4.2.1 BASIC PROCEDURE

Programming is entered by the following steps.



### 4.2.2 PROGRAMMING

There are two programming methods; writing a new program and editing an existing program. After starting up the system, select the PC type and press the [GO] key. Now, the required program edit function can be selected.

ltem	Function Key	Operation
Writing a new program		Program writing begins.
	RD	The program to be edited is read and displayed.
Editing an ex- isting program	Read the WR	The existing program will be overwritten.
		The required instructions can be inserted.
		Unnecessary instructions can be deleted.

## 4.2.3 END

Created programs are written to the RAM in the HPP.

To end the operation, turn OFF the power to the PC.

## STORAGE AND USE OF PROGRAMS

Purpose of the RAM in the HPP :

Programs are written to the RAM in the HPP.

To create a program when another program is already stored in the RAM, transfer the stored program to the PC so that it may be recovered when a new program is created.

When a program stored in the PC is transferred to the HPP, the program in the RAM in the HPP is erased.

Purpose of the Memory Backup Capacitor :

The RAM in the HPP is backed up by a capacitor. (1 hour of charge retains memory for 3 days) You can write a program in the office with the HPP and bring it to the factory to transfer the program to the PC.

## 4.3 PROGRAM READING

## 4.3.1 READING THE PROGRAM BY DESIGNATING A STEP NUMBER

## <BASIC OPERATION>



PROGRAM READING

## 4.3.2 READING A PROGRAM BY DESIGNATING AN INSTRUCTION

## <BASIC OPERATION>



LD

## <OPERATION EXAMPLE 1>

To read instruction PLS M104





Key Operation :

BD

(1) After pressing an instruct on key, key in the device number if the designated instruction uses a device.

(1)

### Explanation :

- (a) The designated instruction is searched for in the program beginning with step number 0. The screen displays four lines of the program. The first line contains the designated instruction.
- (b) If the [GO] key is pressed again, a search for the next step containing the designated instruction begins.
- (c) If the designated instruction is not found, the "NOT FOUND" message is displayed.
- (d) If you press a cursor key while in the read state, the program will be read in the order of step number.

## **PROGRAM READING**

## 4.3.3 READING A PROGRAM BY DESIGNATING A DEVICE

### <BASIC OPERATION>

R

R

RÞ

111

112

113

DEVICE

5 3

54

5 5

56

124

125

L D

AND M

ORI X

OUT Y

OUT C

AND Y

AND M

LD

GO

GO

GC

X 400

Y 435

X 405

к

123

401

435

8.0

9 0

435

150



Key Operation :

(1) After pressing the [SP] key, key in [Y] [4] [3] [5], the desired device symbol or device number, and press the [GO] key.

Explanation :

- (a) The designated device is searched for beginning with step number 0. The screen displays four lines of the program. The first line contains the designated device.
- (b) If the [GO] key is pressed again, a search is made for the next step containing the designated device.
- (c) If the designated device is not found, the "NOT FOUND" message is displayed.

Note: • Cautions on Reading a Program by a Designating Device : Constant K cannot be designated on its own to read a program.

## 4.4 BASIC WRITING OPERATIONS

### 4.4.1 INPUTTING BASIC INSTRUCTIONS

Basic instructions or step ladder instructions can be input in any of the following methods :

- Instruction only
- Instruction and device
- Instruction and device with constant

These three input methods are explained below.

### <BASIC OPERATION>



### (1) INSTRUCTIONS WITHOUT ANY DEVICES

The following instructions are accessed without designating a device :

ANB, ORB, RET, END, and NOP

As an example, the display and the required key operation for inputting the ORB instruction are shown below.

While in

WRITE

Display Example :

w	4 LDI	X 404
		V 455
	DANU	A 405
	6 ORB	
	7 NOP	
0.02.020.82		

(a) After pressing the [ORB] key, press the [GO] key. The ORB instruction is then written.

GΟ

OBB

## (2) INSTRUCTIONS THAT REQUIRE THE DESIGNATION OF ONE DEVICE

The following instructions can be accessed when designated with a valid device :

LD, LDI, AND, ANI, OR, ORI, SFT(SET), RST, PLS, S(PLF), R(MPS), CJP(MRD), EJP(MPP), MC, MCR, STL, and OUT

A display example and the required key operation for inputting the LD X400 instruction are shown below.

#### Display Example : (before pressing the [GO] key)

₩► 0 LD 1 NOP 2 NOP 3 NOP	400_
Display Example :	(after pressing the [GO] key)
₩ 0 LD ► 1 NOP 2 NOP	X 400



- (a) After pressing the [LD] key, press the [4], [0] and [0] keys.
- (b) When the HPP is waiting for a device symbol or device number

to be input, the prompt appears at the end of the line.

(c) Press the [GO] key to complete the writing.

## BASIC WRITING OPERATIONS

## (3) INSTRUCTION AND DEVICES WITH CONSTANT

The following instruction can be accessed when designated with a constant : OUT(T, C, F)

A display example and the required key operation for inputting the OUT T450 K19 instruction are shown below.



**Display Example :** 

00000000				
W	100	) QUT	M	100
	101	ουτ	T.	450
	1.0.3	, • •		1 0
	1 0 3	NOH		

- (a) After pressing the [OUT] key, press the following keys in order : [4] [5] [0] [G0] [K] [1] [9]. Press the [GO] key to complete the writing.
- (b) The prompt is displayed when the HPP is waiting for the input of a device symbol or its number.

(c) Use the [SP] key to enter a decimal point. <Example : K1.9>



How to enter for T650 to T657 :



• Use caution since the [SP] key works differently from that for the FX series.

Note : • Entry of Device Symbols :

Device symbols need not be entered since they are recognized by corresponding device numbers.

Device symbols are automatically displayed when corresponding device numbers are entered.

If an entered device symbol does not match with the device number, priority is given to the device number, and the device symbol is automatically changed to the corresponding symbol.

## BASIC WRITING OPERATIONS

### 4.4.2 CORRECTION AND NUMERIC VALUE ENTRY

### (1) CORRECTING KEYED-IN DATA BEFORE AND AFTER PRESSING THE [GO] KEY

Use the following procedure to correct data during or after completing the entry.

### <BASIC OPERATION>



## <OPERATION EXAMPLE 1>

Correction of an instruction by the [CLEAR] key (before pressing the [GO] key) :

The following key operation corrects the instruction "LD X10" to "LD X400".



### **Display Example :**

en company de	Were all the state of the state of the second	1200
·····································	A REAL PROPERTY OF A REAL PROPER	100
a da VV. Pagina (		13.33
		10100
化化学学的 化化学学的 化化学学		
A P MARSH & R.A. P. D.	NOP	
D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D D		小吃
1	Contraction of the second s	22
	ΟΝΟΡ	12
* NG > 4 > 4 4 4 5 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		-68)
"I to it had build to b to it it."	2555252745526666666666666666666666666666	1944
*** 140 B 10		4.8
·····································	1 NO P	333

¥
W 8 8 1 D
(1) 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1.
NO P
NUP
1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1

Key Operation :

- (1) Key operation before pressing the [GO] key. (The cursor indicates the line being entered.)
- (2) Press the [CLEAR] key and start entry with the instruction key.
- (3) Press the [GO] key to complete the correction.(The cursor moves to the next line.)

Explanation :

(a) Constants can be corrected in the same way.
# **BASIC WRITING OPERATIONS**

#### <OPERATION EXAMPLE 2>

Correction of an instruction by cursor movement (after pressing [GO]) :

The following key operation corrects the instruction "LD X10" to "LD X400".



#### **Display Example :**

9

10

11

Key Operation :

- Keying in an instruction.
   (The cursor moves to the next line.)
- (2) Press the [ † | key to move the cursor to the line to be corrected.
- (3) Key in a new instruction.
- (4) Press the [GO] key to write the keyed-in data.(The cursor moves to the next line.)

#### Explanation :

(a) Constants can be corrected in the same way.

#### < OPERATION EXAMPLE 2>

NOP

NOP

NOP

If you key in [1] [2] [3] [4] [5] when only four digits can be input, the end result is displayed as shown below.



#### Explanation :

- (a) Each time a number key is pressed, the keyed-in number is displayed in the far-right column and the previously keyedin numbers are shifted to the left. Therefore, when a number with more than the acceptable number of digits is keyed in, the excess digits disappear from the screen beginning with the first keyed-in digit.
  - If only three or less digits are keyed-in for X and Y (which accept up to four digits), the other digit places are filled with leading zeros.
- (b) The digits disappeared from the display are not written to memory.

# 4.5 OVERWRITING EXISTING INSTRUCTIONS

## 4.5.1 WRITING INSTRUCTIONS AND POINTERS

Use the following procedure to overwrite a program.

### <BASIC OPERATION>



Overwrite in step number 100 with "OUT T50 K12.3".

Display	Examp	le :	
RÞ	101 102	DUT N DUT N LDI N AND N	1 1 1 1 1 2 4
<u>1111111111111111111</u>		l	<u></u>
w►	t 0 2	OUT T OUT N LDI N AND N	1 124
		•	
*	101	OUT T LDI A AND A	(12. <u>3</u> 1 124
×			(12.3 / 124

Key Operation :

(1)

(1) Read the required program step by designating the step number 100.

(2)

(3)

- (2) Press the [WR] key, and then, input an instruction, (a device symbol), and a device number. Then, press the [GO] key.
  - (Write a program by each instruction or constant.)
- (3) To write a constant, press the [K] key and input a numeric value.

Explanation :

(a) Press the [GO] key to write the keyed-in instructions.

To overwrite instructions in steps near the currently displayed step number, move the line cursor to the required step number.

Note: • Overwriting an instruction with a constant :

> The constant following an instruction overwrites one step. Use the insert function to write it.

	L			<u>بر ا</u>			
OUT T50	11	OUT	Y 030		_ 31	OUT	T 50
(overwrite)	12	LD	X 010		12	LD	X 010
(010111110)	13	AND	M100	]	13	AND	M100
	Г			]			1
K100	<b>\$</b> 10	OUT	T 30		111	OUT	T 50
(insert)	12	LD	X 010	]`	12		K 100
	13	AND	M100	<u> </u>	13	LD	X 010
				1	Г		1

# OVERWRITING EXISTING INSTRUCTIONS

# 4.5.2 BATCH WRITING NOP INSTRUCTIONS

Use the following procedure to batch-write NOP instructions within a designated range.

### <BASIC OPERATION>



To batch write NOP instructions from step number 714 to step number 724

X 013

724

M 100



#### Display Example :

712 ANI

OUT M 115

OR

NOPK

713

714

715

W

### Key Operation :

- (1) Press the [RD/WR] key twice to select the write function and move the line cursor to step 714.
- (2) Press the [NOP] key and then the [K] key. Key in [7] [2] [4], the end step number of the range.

	/ · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
₩► 714 N	0 P
715 N	
718 N	***************************************
717 N	QP

(3) Press the [GO] key to batch write the NOP instruction in the designated range.

# OVERWRITING EXISTING INSTRUCTIONS

# <OPERATION EXAMPLE 2 - ERASING THE ENTIRE PROGRAM MEMORY>

To write NOP instructions throughout the entire program memory.



#### Display Example :

WF 100 NOPA 101 AND M 110 102 OR T 50 103 OUT Y 036
--

Key Operation :

(1) Press the [RD/WR] key twice to select the write function and press the [NOP] key and then the [A] key.

The line cursor may be at any position.



(2) Press the [GO] key. The "ALL CLEAR?" message is displayed.

the contraction of the state of	and the state of t
IN NO D	Particular second data in the se
	10000000000000000000000000000000000000
PARTY REPORTED FOR A DESCRIPTION OF A DE	4.2.2.11年前日第月日年后中午20日日午后来最高小市市相应。
	not not style to be a log to a state of the
	1月月月1日,我们的这些是我的人的问题。
Paul agentis reason on the NOP	"这些日本是我们是是这些历史的,我们就是我们是是
	<ul> <li>Service in the test of the service is a service of the service of th</li></ul>
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	出版现在,周期的主要的是这些影响,他们的意思是能得到了。
***************************************	< 6 4 6 8 7 8 10 4 4 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6
	2月月月日有难谢,张家知道有可能成就为他们的"我做"
Lease and a second s	for careful implant through a large radiation
NUT	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	在同時共早日 医肠白管膜脊髓瘤样的 家具 建杂硫酸 總 医
	to be the state of
	"我不知,你不能的复数能够能用不能够得到你的。"
I State State State NUP	21.1.1.1.2.2.2.2.1.1.1.2.2.2.2.2.2.2.2.
The appropriate standard state of the state	中于自己的学校 医同学性 医生物 化水合物 医白色的 医
The second s	· 如何 · 如何 · 如果是一种是是可能的 化 电调 使物 品句 这些
医甲基 化杂化物化物化物化物物物物物物物物物的物质的分子 医白色白色	

(3) To respond to the "ALL CLEAR?" message, press the [GO] key. The line cursor moves to step number 0 and the entire program is cleared (i.e., a NOP instruction is written to every program step).

# 4.6 INSERTING

Use the following procedure to insert an instruction at a designated position in a program.

## <BASIC OPERATION>



Note : • Cautions on Inserting an Instruction :

Insertion is not possible when a program is currently stored has filled the whole memory area. If insertion is attempted when the memory area is full, an error message "PRO-GRAM OVERFLOW" will be displayed.

If insertion has been executed at this time, overflowed instructions are erased.

# 4.7 DELETING

## 4.7.1 DELETING INSTRUCTIONS

Use the following procedure to delete the instructions and constants one by one.

### <BASIC OPERATION>



To delete the AND instruction in step number 100



Display Example :

D. 100 AND M 100 101 OUT M 130 102 OUT M 200 103 EDI M 200
D + 100 OUT N 130 101 OUT N 200 102 LDI N 200

Key Operation :

- (1) Read the required program step by designating step number 100. Press the [INS/DEL] key twice to select the delete function.
- (2) Press the [GO] key to delete the instruction next to the line cursor. The step numbers of the ensuing instructions are reassigned automatically.

Explanation :

(a) To delete instructions and constants in steps that are near the currently displayed step number, move the line cursor to the required step number.

# DELETING

### 4.7.2 BATCH DELETING NOP INSTRUCTIONS

This function allows all the NOP's between program instructions to be removed simultaneously. Use the following procedure to batch delete all NOP instructions from a program.

### <BASIC OPERATION>



## <OPERATION EXAMPLE 1>

To batch delete NOP instructions

#### Display Example :



Key Operation :

(1) Press the [INS/DEL] key twice and then the [NOP] key. After that, press the [GO] key.

DEt

INS

The screen shown on the left is displayed. All NOP instructions are deleted from the program.

NOF

(1)

GO

#### Explanation :

- (a) After the completion of batch-delete, the first line of the program (step number 0) is displayed on the first line of the screen.
- (b) After all NOP instruction steps have been deleted, the step numbers are reassigned automatically.

DELETING

## 4.7.3 DELETING PROGRAM STEPS BY DESIGNATING A RANGE

Use the following procedure to delete program steps within a designated range.

## <BASIC OPERATION>



Note: • To Cancel the Setting :

Press the [CLEAR] key before pressing the [GO] key. The first time the [CLEAR] key is pressed, the end step number is cleared. The second time the [CLEAR] key is pressed, the start step number is cleared.



- **4**1 -

# 5.1 FUNCTION OVERVIEW

### 5.1.1 BASIC MONITOR/TEST PROCEDURE

The following procedure is used to perform the online mode monitor/test.



### 5.1.2 MONITOR

The monitor function allows you to check the operation and control state of the PC with the HPP screen.



#### 5.1.3 TEST

Using the test function, you can use the HPP to forcibly turn contacts and coils ON and OFF. The monitor function must be used before accessing the test function.



- \*1 These operations are only effective to RAM memory. The EPROM and EEPROM cassette memory cannot be overwritten by these operations.
- \*2 When the F2 series is used, the setting value registers of devices T,C and D can be changed even if EPROM or EEPROM memory cassettes are used.

# 5.2 DEVICE MONITOR

Use the following procedure to monitor the ON/OFF status, the setting, and the current value of a designated device with the device monitor function.

#### <BASIC OPERATION>



To monitor M100 and the succeeding devices in order

M 101

M 103

M 105

**ON** state

M 107

[Device : X, Y, M, S]

100

02

104

106

M

Display Example :

М

Key Operation :

(1) After pressing the [MNT] key, press the [SP] key, and key in the device symbol or device number.

GC

(2)

- (3) Use the [↑] and [↓] keys to monitor the ON/OFF state of preceding and succeeding devices.

Note : • MONITOR/TEST Preparation :

To monitor or test a program created with the HPP, the program must be batch transferred to the PC. Use the HPP to PC transfer function of the mode menu. (Refer to Section 6.3.)

To monitor or test a program stored in the PC, press the [CLEAR] key.

#### \*Monitor initial screen

(1)

(3)



Pressing the [GO] key verifies the programs in the PC and the HPP.

# DEVICE MONITOR

## <OPERATION EXAMPLE 2>

To monitor D700 and the succeeding devices in order

[Device : D]

#### **Display Example :**



 (a) The key operations are basically the same as in <OPERA-TION EXAMPLE 1>. In this case, however, the current value of the designated device is monitored.

The screen can display device data for up to 4 devices.

(b) To monitor T or C :



MNT

MN

## <OPERATION EXAMPLE 3>

To monitor T450 and the succeeding devices in order

[Device : T, C]

Display Example :

M T 450 T 451 ► ■ T 452 ↓ T 453	<ul> <li>K 12.5 +</li> <li>K 195</li> <li>K 0</li> <li>K 18.0</li> </ul>	Current value
ON monitor for output contact	ON monitor for timer coil	]

 (a) The key operations are basically the same as in <OPERA-TION EXAMPLE 2>. In this case, however, the current value of the designated device is monitored.

The screen can display device data for up to 4 devices.

GO

The ON/OFF state of output contacts and timer coils is also monitored.



#### MONITOR/TEST 5.

#### 5.3 **CONTINUITY CHECK**

Use the following procedure to monitor the circuit continuity and coil operation of a designated device by reading a program step (designated by the step number or instruction) with the continuity check function.

## <BASIC OPERATION>



### <OPERATION EXAMPLE 1>

Reading program step 126 to check continuity

**Display Example :** 

M► 126 LD X 127 ORI ■.M 128 OUT ■ Y	413 100 430
129 LDI T	450
Coil operation	

Contact continuity

(a) Press the [MNT] key and read the program.

Read a program step by designating a step number :

Press the [STEP] key, key in the required step number, and press the [GO] key.

Read a program step by designating an instruction :

Press the instruction key of the required instruction. If the instruction requires a device to be designated, designate the device before pressing the [GO] key.

- (b) The screen displays four lines of the program with the designated step number displayed on the first line. The contact continuity state and coil operation state are monitored and indicated by the " 🔳 " symbol.
- (c) Use the  $[\downarrow]$  and  $[\uparrow]$  keys to scroll the displayed program up and down without quitting the monitor mode.
- (d) If a program is already displayed on the screen before entering the monitor mode, the continuity is checked and the coil operation is monitored for the displayed program when the [MNT] key is pressed.
- (e) Transferring the program from the HPP to the PC will ensure that the programs are the same so that the continuity check can be started without mismatch error.

Note : • Use the line cursor keys  $[\uparrow]$  and  $[\downarrow]$  to select a device in the device monitor operation or to scroll the screen in the continuity check.

# 5.4 ACTIVE STATE MONITOR

Use the following procedure to monitor the active state of up to 8 points beginning with the lowest active state number when step ladder instructions are used.

### <BASIC OPERATION>



### <OPERATION EXAMPLE 1>

Monitoring the active state

**Display Example :** 

M	ACTIV	FST	ATE		
S6(	da sebili di beb sedis Manada da general	S610	239d	620	
56		soo		sonc	<b>`</b>
	00			,050	
50	00	500			

MNT	STL		
		٦	GO

- (a) Press the [MNT] key, then the [STL] key, and then the [GO] key. The screen displays the state of up to 8 currently operating states, beginning with the lowest state number.
- (b) As the state of a state element changes, the numbers displayed on the screen changes accordingly, indicating the process changes in a machine sequence.

# 5.5 FORCED ON/OFF

Use the following procedure to forcibly turn devices ON or OFF with the forced ON/OFF function. The test function can be accessed after monitoring the device.

### <BASIC OPERATION>





# 5.6 CHANGE OF T, C, D SETTING VALUE REGISTERS

Use the following procedure to change the setting value of devices T, C and D by accessing the test function after the monitor function. Only the F2 -series have setting value registers for Timers and Counters.

## <BASIC OPERATION>



D450

Device

Monitor

(1)

### <OPERATION EXAMPLE 1>

To change the value of a timer setting register (D450) from K0 to K10

Display Example :



Key Operation :

(1) Monitor the device with the monitor function.

TEST

(2)

(3)

(2) Press the [TEST] key and then the [K] key. Set the new data.

[K] : Decimal

(3) Press the [GO] key to replace the value with the new data.

## REGISTER DATA CHANGE

The operation to change the constant of T and C in the program in the monitor mode is effective to the RAM only.

If the F2 series PCs are used, the data of T and C can also be written to the setting registers (data registers backed up by a battery) in addition to the program memory to which the T and C data (constant) is written following the OUT instruction. When the data of the setting register is 0, the constant written to the program memory is used. When the data of the setting register is not 0, the data in this register is used.

The setting value of T and C can therefore be changed in the RUN/STOP state even though the program is written to ROM memory.

# 5.7 CHANGE OF OUT T, C, F K SETTINGS

Use the following procedure to change the settings of the OUT T, C and F instructions with the test function via the continuity check monitor function.

Valid memory types : RAM

#### <BASIC OPERATION>



## <OPERATION EXAMPLE 1>

Changing the setting of the OUT T instruction in step number 251 from K20 to K12.3



#### **Display Example :**

M 250 AND 251 OUT ► 252 253 LDI	이 것을 해야 한 것을 것 같은 것을 것 같아요. 이 가 있는 것을 수 있는 것을 것을 수 있는 것을 것을 수 있는 것을 수 있는 것을 수 있는 것을 것을 수 있는 것을 수 있는 것을 것 같이 않는 것을 것 같이 것을 것 같이 않는 것을 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 것 같이 것 같이 것 같이 않는 것 같이 것 같이 않는 것 같이 것 같이 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 것 같이 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 것 같이 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 않는 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 없는 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 않아. 것 않아. 것 같이 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 것 같이 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 것 같이 없다. 것 같이 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 것 같이 않아. 않아. 것 같이 않아. 것 같이 않아. 않아. 것 않아. 않아. 것 같이 않아.
( <u>, a k, a sei kulpp</u> an <del> a seproj ka sa so ka</del>	

behaves and the i hadded high headdled had to lost.	
T 250 AND	🖬 N 100
ika si késérés V A (Tésérés) A (T	ing an Nangina UU nangé
and a construction of the second provided as a second	6.33
The product of the local distance of the second sec	
	over a province producer dial dialege prove provincia.
<ul> <li>Concorrection designed and building applicable highlight</li> </ul>	a se a casa da casa se a se
251 OUT	2.单因申氏申扩体的 自由自己的人 🚾 🔿 中由体理院
1000000000000000000000000000000000000	医噬斑斑斑斑斑白 计未经合计 🖉 🖬 医中央麻醉
12111111111111111111111111111111111111	SPANARCE PROPERTY OF A CONTRACTOR
I I detected to take the tradition of the state of the st	
A BARARDON TO A BARARDON AND A BARARDON	医阿弗特特别 网络第二百万姓的 副部分的 化二化物 化合物 机合物 化合物
252	Secondary in classic recordeds
• A second to a second to a second to the second to the second to a second to a second to the second tot the second to the second to the second to the se	新教会的新教会会,如果有关的, <b>一一</b> 是 💌 网络新闻新
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	使电压的电压器 医白色的电位的 医牙发素 医马克尔德
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	envelopited to be the set
• S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	N 35
For an advertision of the standard and the standard standar	operated as a second of the second
PERFERRENCE STREAM PROVIDED AND A ST	
·····································	医血管的脊髓管的 计算法 网络多大的 计计算机 医脑中原的
I > 44 4000 4 4000 8 400 8 400 8 800 8	40,000 × 500

Key Operation :

- (1) Execute a continuity check for the device with the monitor function. The results of the continuity check are displayed on the screen.
- (2) Move the line cursor to the line where setting is displayed.
- (3) Press the [TEST] key and key in the new setting. Press the [GO] key to replace the present setting with the new setting.

Explanation :

- (a) The line cursor can be moved after the test function is accessed by pressing the [TEST] key.
- (b) This operation changes the setting of device data in the program in both the HPP and the PC.

# MEMO



# 6. MODE MENUS

# 6.1 BASIC PROCEDURE

### 6.1.1 BASIC DISPLAY PROCEDURE OF MENU SCREENS

Use the following procedure to display the mode menu screen.



### 6.1.2 SELECTION PROCEDURE OF ITEMS ON THE MENU

The mode menu screen will be displayed when the [OTHER] key is pressed during programming. Use the following procedure to select items on the menu.



- (1) The MODE MENU includes four items as shown on the left.
- (2) Use the [<sup>↑</sup>] and [<sup>↓</sup>] keys to scroll the screen up and down.
- (3) Press item number or move the cursor to the required item and press the [GO] key.
- (4) Perform operations following the menu screen. (Refer to the following pages.)

Note: • Transferring between Function Screen and Mode Menu Screen :

Press the [OTHER] key during a function screen operation and the mode menu screen will be returned.

Conversely, pressing a function key from a screen accessed by the [OTHER] key permits the entry to that function operation.

# 6.2 PROGRAM CHECK

This operation checks the program written to the HPP for its logic and ladder structure. The check operation starts when the menu selection is done.

Display :



· Corrective action for when an error is displayed

Read the error step by designating the error step number displayed on the error screen.

Take corrective actions referring to the error message list in Section 7.3.2 (ERROR MESSAGES - PROGRAM CHECK).

After correction, check the program again. If "NO ERFOR" is displayed, program check has been fully completed.

#### 6.3 **HPP – PC TRANSFER**

This operation transfers a program between the HPP and the PC.

Normally, the transfer to the PC is done to RAM memory. When a memory cassette is installed to the PC, the transfer is done to the memory cassette.

Display 1:

(1) HPP → PC

The program in the HPP RAM is batch transferred to the PC. F

	2. HPP + PC
(1) →	I HPP → PC
(2) →	HPP + PC
(3) →	HPP : PC

ine programmate		10 1
PC state	: STOP	
Usable PC memory	: RAM, EEPROM	
	(memory protect switch : OFF)	

HPP ← PC (2)

The program in the PC is batch transferred to the HPP RAM.

PC state : RUN/STOP Usable PC memory : RAM, EPROM, EEPROM

(3) HPP : PC

The programs in the HPP RAM and the PC are verified with each other.

PC state : RUN/STOP Usable PC memory : RAM, EPROM, EEPROM

 Move the cursor using the [1][] key, and then press the [GO] key to select the items in (1), (2). or (3) above.

Display 2 :

				tionstaare		
1 L	ID D	n /	15, St. (200)	2003200000	00000000	0.4575.5555.555
	1 F F - 1	e : n v		~~~~~~~	24246666	000000000000000000000000000000000000000
00100.00000	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	000000000	~~~~~		999, 90999	100000 (PC
ng ka malak gita pa	~~~~~		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	*******	89888300	2012022883
e de la competencia de		. Pr			196322223	20202000
- 1993 - C.F. M.	D-012 - 002 - 022		<ul> <li>Contractor</li> </ul>	2010225.000	86762829	2002002020
2000000000	2222.5222.6	200222206	222212002	******	3939.279.27	33632612
1.00000.000					200.0000	
s à mhlàideac	ian baitan s	3 K		ran'	0000000000	encia locargeria -
466666666	1999-1999-1999-1999-1999-1999-1999-199		689 (1954)	.~~	10202039	00203-2-02002
			2000,00000	38.X293226		
2.266.2662	S. S	·	600 (SC),	医马克氏白白白白		a indered and the
나는 아이들은 아이들을	- 40-0 - 60 - 60 - <b>6</b>	10	69 e 1994	ICLE	AHI	0.83,23,250
. 1 00 00 00 00			99 (96 del		J	C. 2 S. 2 S. 200 C

(HPP → PC transfer)

- (1) Display 2 shows the screen when HPP PC is selected.
- (2) Pressing the [GO] key executes the transfer of a program.

The "EXECUTING" message is displayed while the transfer is being done. The "COMPLETED" message is displayed when the transfer is successfully done.

- (3) If the communication between the HPP and the PC is faulty or write protect has been set, an error message is displayed.
- (4) Pressing the [CLEAR] key returns the screen to the HPP-PC TRANSFER menu screen.

Display 3 :

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	and a block on the probability second process but here
2. HPP + PC	
	0000
STEP ≠ C	
VERIFY ERRO	

(1) If the two programs match with each other by the verify operation, the "COMPLETED" message is displayed.

If any mismatch is found, the "VERIFY ERROR" message and the mismatch step number are displayed as shown in Display 3.

• Executing the HPP - PC transfer clears image and data memory in the PC.

# 6.4 F → FX PROGRAM CONVERSION

This operation converts a program created with the HPP or the program used with the F1 or F2 series PCs to a program usable with the FX series PCs.

This conversion allows the program used with the F1 and F2 series PCs to be used with the FX series PCs.

## 6.4.1 OPERATION PROCEDURES

Follow the procedures below for the program conversion.



# 6.4.2 $F \rightarrow FX PROGRAM CONVERT$

Selecting "3. F -> FX PROGRAM CONVERT" in the mode menu displays the screen shown below.

With F1/F2 PC(1K)

### With F2/2K PC



# 6. MODE MENUS



- (6) Conversion is executed according to the conversion rules explained on page 70. Some of the instructions cannot be converted due to differences in function between the current system and the new system. The number of such instructions and program capacity (displayed as "ER-RORS") are displayed on the screen.
- (7) If the program capacity required after conversion is more than 2K steps, 4K is displayed.
- (8) Pressing the [CLEAR] key returns to the mode menu screen.

#### 6.4.3 PROGRAM CHECK



Check the converted program if it has been correctly converted to the one for the FX series PCs. Also check the instructions which cannot be converted, and correct them.

Follow the procedures below.

- Turn OFF the power to the PC, and remove the FX-20P-MFA-E (F series system memory cassette) from the bottom of the HPP. Then install the FX system memory cassette (supplied with the HPP).
- (2) Turn ON the power to the PC and start up the HPP with the FX system.
- (3) Check the instructions which are not converted or temporarily converted, and make additions or changes. Also check the converted instruction if it is appropriate in function (e.g., special use).
  - Select the program check in the offline mode menu. (Refer to the FX-20P-E Operation Manual for details.)
- (4) Correct the errors within the program.

Read the errors detected by program checking, and correct them using the write, insert, and delete functions. (Refer to the FX-20P-E Operation Manual for details.) The program must be transferred to an FX PC to be used.

## 6.5 BUZZER VOLUME

Use the following procedure to adjust the volume of the buzzer.

Display :





 Use the [↑] and [↓] keys to change the number of bar segments. As the number of bar segments increases, the volume of the buzzer increases.

There are 10 buzzer volume levels. If there are no bar segments, the buzzer will not make any sound.

(2) Press the [OTHER] key or the [CLEAR] key to return the display to the mode menu screen.

# MEMO



### **F1 SERIES INSTRUCTIONS**

F1 SERIES

Instruction Word	Device	
LD		
LDI		
AND	X. Y. M. S. T. C	
ANI	A, T, M, S, T, C	
OR		
ORI		
ORB	None	
ANB	900M	
OUT	Y, M, S, T, C, F	
PLS	M100 to M377	
SFT	M100, 120, 140, 160, 200, 220, M240, 260, 300, 320, 340, 360	
RST	M100, 120, 140, 160, 200, 220, M240, 260, 300, 320, 340, 360 C (except C661)	
S		
R	Y, M200 to M377, S	
MC		
MCR	M100 to M177	
CJP	700 += 777	
EJP	700 to 777	
NOP	N	
END	None	
STL	S600 to S647	
RET	None	

### **APPLIED INSTRUCTION (F1 SERIES)**

Instruction Number F670	Symbol	Instruction Name
КО	REFX	Input batch refresh
K2	REFY	Output batch refresh
K4	RST	WDT retresh
K10	RST	Counter carry flag M473 reset
K11	RST	C660 counter output contact reset
K14	SET	Carry flag M571 set
K15	RST	Carry flag M571 reset
K16	SET	Zero flag M572 set
K17	RST	Zero flag M572 reset
K18	SET	Borrow flag M573 set
K19	RST	Borrow flag M573 reset
K26	RST	Y, M, and S batch reset
K27	WMOV	1-, 2-, or 3-digit desimal constant write
K28	WMOV	Octal 3-digit constant write
K29	MOV	n-bit data transfer
K33	wmov	T and C (current value register) and D decimal constant write
K34	WMOV	T and C (current value register) and D write
K35	RMOV	T, C, and D current value read
K36	WMOV	Data register write
K37	RMOV	Data register read
K38	WMOV	Same decimal constant write
K39	MOV	Same data transfer
K40	СМР	Comparison between constant and T, C, and D current value

Instruction Number F670	Symbol	Instruction Name
K41	СМР	Comparison between BCD input and T, C, and D current value
K42	СМР	Comparison between BCD input and C and D current value
K43	СМР	T, C, and D current value zone comparison
K44	DCMP	C and D current value 6-digit zone comparison
K45	СМР	Comparison between counter current value and data register
K46	CMP	Data register clear check
K48	RST	Data register designated digit clear
K49	ХСН	Data exchange
K51	моу	Transfer between current value register and data register
K52	MOV	(D)→D transfer by indirect designation
K53	MOV	D→(D) transfer by indirect designation
K54	моу	(D)→(D) transfer by indirect designation
K55	ADD	Addition of D and K with carry addition (BCD 3 digits)
K56	DADD	Addition of D and K with carry addition (BCD 6 digits)
K57	ADD	Addition of data registers (BCD 3 digits)

Instruction		
Number	Symbol	Instruction Name
F670		
K58	ADD	Addition of data registers with carry addition (BCD 3 digits)
		Addition of data registers with carry
K59	DADD	addition (BCD 6 digits)
K60	ADD	Addition of data registers (OCT 3 digits)
K61	INC	Data register increment (BCD 3 digits)
K62	DINC	Data register increment (BCD 6 digits)
K63	INC	Data register increment (OCT 6 digits)
K64	INC	Counter current value increment (BCD 3 digits)
		Subtraction between D and K with
K66	SUB	borrow subtraction (BCD 3 digits)
		Subtraction between D and K with
K67	DSUB	borrow subtraction (BCD 6 digits)
		Subtraction between data registers
K68	SUB	(BCD 3 digits)
1/00	SUB	Subtraction between data registers
K69	SUB	with borrow subtraction (BCD 3 digits)
	DOUD	Subtraction between data registers
K70	DSUB	with borrow subtraction (BCD 6 digits)
10784	0110	Subtraction between data registers
K71	SUB	(OCT 3 digits)
		Data register decrement
K72	DCR	(BCD 3 digits)
		Data register decrement
K73	DDCR	(BCD 6 digits)
		Data register decrement
K74	DCR	(OCT 3 digits)
	Counter current value decrement	
K75	DCR	(BCD 3 digits)
		Multiplication between D and K
K77	MUL	(BCD 3 digits)
		Multiplication between D and K
K78	DMUL	
		(BCD 6 digits)
K79	MUL	Multiplication between data registers
· · · •		(BCD 3 digits)
K80	DMUL	Multiplication between data registers
		(BCD 6 digits)
K81	DIV	Division between D and K
1.01		(BCD 3 digits)
K82		Division between D and K
NO2		(BCD 6 digits)
K83	DIV	Division between data registers
ROJ		(BCD 3 digits)
Ko 4	DDI	Division between data registers
K84	DDIV	(BCD 6 digits)
K85	RDA	Read from analog unit
K86	WRA	Write to analog unit
		Subtraction mode selection
K87	MODE	(BCD subtraction)
K88	СНК	BCD check of data register

Instruction			
Number	Symbol	Instruction Name	
F670			
K100	REFX	Input batch refresh	
K101	REFX	Input partial refresh	
K102	REFY	Output batch refresh	
K103	RST	Y, M, and S batch reset	
K104	WMOV	Write to counter current value register	
K105	RMOV	Counter current value read	
K106	СМР	T, C, and D current value zone	
		comparison	
K107	СМР	Counter current value and BCD input comparison	
K108	DCMP	C and D current value 6-digit zone	
		comparison	
K109	WMOV	3 digits x 2 points Decimal constant write	
K110	RST	Counter carry flag M473 reset	
K111	RST	C660 counter output contact reset	
K112	PRD	Leading edge detection (phase B)	
	1.110	(setting)	
K113	RST	Leading edge detection (phase B)	
		(read, reset)	
K114	PRD	Leading edge detection (phase Z)	
		(setting)	
K115	RST	Leading edge detection (phase Z)	
		(read, reset)	
K116	RST	External reset prohibition	
K117	WMOV	Automatic reload comparison data transfer	
K118	RST	Automatic reload effective	
K119	WMOV	High speed output table setting	
K120	MODE	High speed output individual prohibition	
K12	MODE	High speed output batch permission	
K122	PWDT	Phase A pulse width measurement	
K123	PWDT	Phase Z pulse width measurement	
		High speed count with data register	
K124	INC	(phase B)	
K125	INC	High speed count with data register (phase Z)	
K130	SFT	(priase 2) Variable length shift register	
K130	BIN	BCD → BIN conversion	
K132	BCD	BIN → BCD conversion	
NI32			

;

## F1 SERIES DEVICE NUMBERS

F1 SERIES	DEVICE NUMBERS		F1 SERIES
	00 to 13 14 to 27 30 to 37	40 to 47 50 to 57	60 to 67 70 to 77
000 -	X 12 points X 12 points Y 8 points	Y 8 points T 8 points 0.1 to 999s	C 8 points SPM 6 points 1 to 999
200 –	N 64 points	· · · · ·	
300 -	N 64 points		
400 -	X 12 points X 12 points Y 8 points	Y 8 points T 8 points	C 8 points SPM 4 points
500 -	X 12 points X 12 points Y 8 points	0.1 to 999s Y 8 points 0.1 to 999s	1 to 999 C 8 points SPM 6 points 1 to 999
600 -	S 40 points		C C 6 points F 6 points 1 to 999
700 –	CJP/EJP 64 points		rs D700 - D777)
	Extension unit	Battery backed-up	C660, C661 0 to 999999 : one reversible point
	X : Input relay Y : Output relay T : Timer C : Counter	M : Auxiliary relay SPM S : State F	1 : Special relay : Applied instruction coll

#### I/O Relay Numbers (Base Unit)

Base Unit	Input Relay Number	Output Relay Number	Extension Connector	
F1-12M	400 to 405 6 points	430 to 435 6 points	400	
F1-20M	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400	
F1-30M	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400	
F1-30M	500 to 503 4 points	530 to 535 6 points		
F1-40M	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400	
F1-40M	500 to 513 12 points	530 to 537 8 points	500	
F1-60M	000 to 013 12 points	030 to 037 8 points	000	
	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400	
	500 to 513 12 points	530 to 537 8 points	500	

The value in ...of the extension unit is 0, 4, or 5 depending on extension connector number 000, 400, or 500.

#### I/O Relay Numbers (Extension Unit)

Base Unit	Input Relay Number	Output Relay Number
F-4T	20 to 23 4 points	40 to 43 4 points
F2-8EY	—	40 to 47 8 points
F1-10E	14 to 17 4 points	40 to 45 6 points
F2-12EX	14 to 27 12 points	
F1-20E		
F2-20E	14 to 27 12 points	40 to 47 8 points
F1-40E	414 to 427 12 points	440 to 447 8 points
F2-40E	514 to 527 12 points	540 to 547 8 points
F1-60E	014 to 027 12 points	040 to 047 8 points
F1-60E	414 to 427 12 points	440 to 447 8 points
	514 to 527 12 points	540 to 547 8 points

### Special relays

- M70 : **RUN monitor** Initialize pulse M71 : 100 msec clock M72 : M73 10 msec clock : M76 : Battery voltage low
- All outputs prohibit M77 :
- M470 : High speed counter M471 : UP/DOWN
- M472 : **Count start**
- M473 : Counter carry flag
- M570 : Error flag
- M571 : Carry flag
- M572 : Zero flag
- Borrow flag M573 :
- M574 : State transfer prohibit
- M575 : Transfer flag from initial state

# **F2 SERIES INSTRUCTIONS**

# ALL F2 SERIES

### <F2 Series Basic Instructions>

Instruc- tion Word	Device
LD	
LDI	
AND	Х, Ү, М, S, Т, С
ANI	A, T, M, S, I, C
OR	
OR	
ORB	Nees
ANB	None
OUT	Y, M, S, T, C, F
PLS	M100 to M377
SFT	M100, 120, 140, 160, 200, 220, M240, 260, 300, 320, 340, 360
RST	M100, 120, 140, 160, 200, 220, M240, 260, 300, 320, 340, 360 C
S	X 11000 to 11077 0
R	Y, M200 to M377, S
MC	
MCR	M100 to M177
CJP	700 +- 777
EJP	700 to 777
NOP	M = = =
END	None
STL	S600 to S647 (F2, enhanced F2) S800 to S977 (enhanced F2)
RET	None

#### <F2 Series Applied Instructions>

Applied Instruc-	· · · · ·
tion Number F670	Instruction Name
KO	Input batch refresh
K1	Input partial refresh
K2	Output batch refresh
К3	Output partial refresh
K6	Subroutine start
K7	Subroutine call
K8	Subroutine conditional return
K9	Subroutine return
K10	M473 reset
K11	C660 reset
K12	External counter input acceptance
K13	RUN terminal data acceptance
K14	M571 set
K15	M571 reset
K16	M572 set
K17	M572 reset
K18	M573 set
K19	M573 reset
K20	2 → 4 bit decode
K21	3 → 8 bit decode
K22	4 → 16 bit decode
K23	4 → 2 bit encode
K24	8 → 3 bit encode
K25	16 → 4 bit encode
K26	Batch reset
K27	Decimal constant transfer
K28	Octal 3-digit constant transfer
K30	T and C decimal constant write (data register)
K31	T and C BCD input write (data register)
K32	T and C data register read
K33	T and C decimal constant write (current value register)
K34	T and C BCD input write (current value register)
K35 K40	T and C current value read
K40 K41	Decimal constant and T and C current value comparison
K43	BCD input and T and C current value comparison T and C current value zone comparison
K44	6-digit counter zone comparison
דדא	o-orgit counter zone companson

# 7. APPENDIX

## **INSTRUCTION LIST/DEVICE NUMBER LIST**

#### **F2 SERIES DEVICE NUMBERS**

	00 to 13	14 to 27	30 to 37	40 to 47	50 to 57	60 to 67	70 to 77
000 –	X 12 points	X 12 points	Y 8 points	Y 8 points	T8 points	C 8 points	SPM 6 points
100 -	M 64 points		1		0.1 to 999s	0 to ±999	
200 –	M 64 points						
300 -	M 64 points						
400	X 12 points	X 12 points	Y 8 points	Y 8 points	T 3 points	C 8 points	SPM 8 points
500 –	X 12 points	X 12 points	Y 8 points	Y 8 points	0.1 to 999s T 3 points	0 to ±999 C 8 points	SPM 8 points
600 –	S 40 points				0.1 to 999s T 3 points	0 to ±999 C 8 points	F 6 points
700 -	CJP/EJP 64 p	oints			0.01 to 99.9s	0 to ±999	
		Extension unit		Battery backed			
	L		tau kakanènga di k				

- X : Input relay T : Timer
- Y : Output relay C : Counter

M : Auxiliary relay SPM : S : State F : Special relay

**OLD F2 SERIES** 

Applied instruction coil

#### I/O Relay Numbers (Base Unit)

Base Unit	Input Relay Number	Output Relay Number	Extension Connector
F2-20M	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400
F2-40M	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400
F2-40M	500 to 513 12 points	530 to 537 8 points	500
	000 to 013 12 points	030 to 037 8 points	000
F2-60M	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400
	500 to 513 12 points	530 to 537 8 points	500

The value in [] of the extension unit is 0, 4, or 5 depending on extension connector number 000, 400, or 500.

#### I/O Relay Numbers (Extension Unit)

.,	,	
Base Urit	Input Relay Number	Output Relay Number
F-4T	20 to 23 4 points	40 to 43 4 points
F2-8EY	—	🖸 40 to 🖾 47 8 points
F1-10E	14 to 17 4 points	40 to 45 6 points
F2-12EX	14 to 27 12 points	-
F1-20E	14 to 27 12 points	10 to 147 R mainte
F2-20E		[]40 to[]47 8 points
F1-40E	414 to 427 12 points	440 to 447 8 points
F2-40E	514 to 527 12 points	540 to 547 8 points
F1-60E	014 to 027 12 points	040 to 047 8 points
F1-60E F2-60E	414 to 427 12 points	440 to 447 8 points
	514 to 527 12 points	540 to 547 8 points

#### Special relays

M70	:	<b>BUN</b> monitor	M470	:	Internal/external mode selection	M570	:	Error flag
M71	:	Initialize pulse	M471	:	UP/DOWN [external)	M571	:	Carry flag
M72	:	100 msec clock	M472	:	Start signal (external)	M572	:	Zero flag
M73	:	10 msec clock	M473	:	Counter carry flag (external)	M573	:	Borrow flag
M74	:	Link stop	M474	:	Mode selection (internal)	M574	:	State transfer prohibit
M75	:	Link error	M475	:	UP/DOWN (internal)	M575	:	Transfer from initial state
M76	:	Battery voltage low	M476	:	Counter carry flag (internal)	M576	:	Drum sequence completed
M77	:	All outputs prohibit	M477	:	Shift direction	M577	:	Drum sequence designation

# APPLIED INSTRUCTION (ENHANCED F2 SERIES)

Instruction		
Number	Symbol	Instruction Name
F670	- ay maar	molection mana
КО	REFX	Input batch refresh
K1	REFK	Input partial refresh (8-point unit)
K2	REFY	Output batch refresh
КЗ	REFY	Output partial refresh (8-point unit)
K4	RST	WDT refresh
		Prohibition of preset from T and C
K5	MODE	setting registers
K6	SRST	Subroutine start
К7	CALL	Subroutine call
K8	RETC	Subroutine conditional return
K9	RET	Subroutine return
K10	RST	Counter carry flag M473 reset
K11	RST	C660 counter output contact reset
K12	RD	External signal acceptance
K13	RDRN	RUN input terminal data acceptance
K14	SET	Carry flag M571 set
K15	RST	Carry flag M571 reset
K16	SET	Zero flag M572 set
K17	RST	Zero flag M572 reset
K18	SET	Borrow flag M573 set
K19	RST	Borrow flag M573 reset
K20	DEC2	2 →4 bit decode
K21	DEC3	3 →8 bit decode
K22	DEC4	4 →16 bit decode
K23	ENC2	4 →2 bit encode
K24	ENC3	8 →3 bit encode
K25	ENC4	16 →4 bit encode
K26	RST	Y, M, and S batch reset
K27	WMOV	1-, 2-, or 3-digit decimal constant write
K28	WMOV	Octal 3-digit constant write
K29	MOV	n-bit data transfer
		T and C (setting register) decimal
K30	WMOV	constant write
K31	WMOV	T and C setting register write
K32	RMOV	T and C setting register read
		T and C (current value register) and
K33	WMOV	D decimal constant write
		T and C (current value register) and
K34	WMOV	D write
K35	RMOV	T, C, and D current value read
K36	WMOV	Data register write
K37	RMOV	Data register read
K38	WMOV	Same decimal constant write
K39	MOV	Same data transfer
		Comparison between constant and
K40	CMP	T, C, and D current value
		Comparison between BCD input and
K41	CMP	T, C, and D current value
1640		Comparison between BCD input and
K42	CMP	C and D current value
Kan	0140	T, C, and D current value zone
K43	CMP	comparison
KAA	DOMB	C and D current value 6-digit zone
K44	DCMP	comparison
K45	СМР	Comparison between counter current
R43	OMP	value and data register
K46	CMP	Data register clear check
i		

)		
Instructon Number F670	Symbol	Instruction Name
K47	CPL	Data register complement
K48	RST	Data register complement Data register designated digit clear
K48 K49	XCH	Data register designated digit clear
1/43		Transfer between setting register and
K50	MOV	data register
K51	ΜΟΥ	Transfer between current value register and data register
K52	MOV	(D)→D transfer by indirect designation
K53	MOV	D→(D) transfer by indirect designation
K54	ΜΟΥ	(D)→(D) transfer by indirect designation
K55	ADD	Addition of D and K with carry addition (BCD 3 digits)
K56	DADD	Addition of D and K with carry addition (BCD 6 digits)
		Addition of data registers
K57	ADD	(BCD 3 digits)
VEA	400	Addition of data registers with carry
K58	ADD	addition (BCD 3 digits)
K59	DADD	Addition of data registers with carry
1.39	DADD	addition (BCD 6 digits)
K60	ADD	Addition of data registers (OCT 3 digits)
K61	INC	Data register increment (BCD 3 digits)
K62	DINC	Data register increment (BCD 6 digits)
K63	INC	Data register increment (OCT 6 digits)
K64	INC	Counter current value increment (BCD 3 digits)
K65	DINC	Counter current value increment (BCD 6 digits)
K66	SUB	Subtraction between D and K with borrow subtraction (BCD 3 digits)
K67	DSUB	Subtraction between D and K with borrow subtraction (BCD 6 digits)
K68	SUB	Subtraction between data registers (BCD 3 digits)
К69	SUB	Subtraction between data registers with borrow subtraction (BCD 3 digits)
K70	DSUB	Subtraction between data registers with borrow subtraction (BCD 6 digits)
K71	SUB	Subtraction between data registers (OCT 3 digits)
K72	DCR	Data register decrement (BCD 3 digits)
K73	DDCR	Data register decrement (BCD 6 digits)
K74	DCR	Data register decrement (OCT 3 digits)
K75	DCR	Counter current value decrement (BCD 3 digits)
K76	DDCR	Counter current value decrement (BCD 6 digits)
K77	MUL	Multiplication between D and K (BCD 3 digits)
K78	DMUL	Multiplication between D and K (BCD 6 digits)
K79	MUL	Multiplication between data registers (BCD 3 digits)

Instruction		
Number	Symbol	Instruction Name
F670		
	BAU U	Multiplication between data registers
K80	DMUL	(BCD 6 digits)
		Division between D and K
K81	DIV	(BCD 3 digits)
		Division between D and K
K82	DDIV	(BCD 6 digits)
		Division between data registers
K83	DIV	(BCD 3 digits)
		Division between data registers
K84	DDIV	-
1/05		(BCD 6 digits)
K85	RDA	Read from analog unit
K86	WRA	Write to analog unit
K87	MODE	Subtraction mode selection
		(BCD subtraction)
K88	CHK	BCD check of data register
К90	MODE	High speed counter adapter type
Nau	NODE	designation
Kat	11005	External pair counter phase 1
K91	MODE	designation
145-		External pair counter phase 2
K92	MODE	designation
К93	MODE	Internal signal count pair counter
K94	CHK	ON bit count judgment
K95	CHK	
		Operating device number detection
K96	STL	STL general sequence
K97	BATT	Battery display control
K98	BIN	Block designation
K99	DEC6	6 →64 bit decode
K100	REFX	Input batch refresh
K102	REFY	Output batch refresh
K103	RST	Y, M, and S batch reset
K104	WMOV	Write to counter current value register
K105	RMOV	Counter current value read
		T, C, and D current value zone
K106	CMP	comparison
		Counter current value and BCD input
K107	CMP	•
├		comparison C and D current value 6-digit zone
K108	DCMP	
		comparison
K109	WMOV	3 digits x 2 points Decimal constant
		write
K110	RST	Counter carry flag M473 reset
K111	RST	C660 counter output contact reset
K112	PRD	Leading edge detection (phase B)
	rnu	(setting)
144.4	0.07	Leading edge detection (phase B)
K113	RST	(read, reset)
		Leading edge detection (phase Z)
K114	PRD	(setting)
		Leading edge detection (phase Z)
K115	RST	(read, reset)
KILE	DOT	
K116	RST	External reset prohibition
K117	WMOV	Automatic reload comparison data transfer
K118	RST	Automatic reload effective
K119	WMOV	High speed output table setting
K120	MODE	High speed output individual
1120	MODE	prohibilion

Na katalan sa katalan s	Collins in a const	
Number	Symbol	Instruction Name
F670	Symbol	manaction Name
K121	MODE	High speed output batch permission
K122	PWDT	Phase A pulse width measurement
K123	PWDT	Phase Z pulse width measurement
		High speed count with data register
K124	INC	(phase B)
		High speed count with data register
K125	INC	(phase Z)
K126	INC	Pulse density measurement (phase B)
K120	INC	Pulse density measurement (phase Z)
K128	WMOV	Data read from buffer (data I/O module)
K120	RMOV	
K129	SFT	Data write to buffer (data I/O module) Variable length shift register
K130	BIN	BCD → BIN conversion
K131 K132		
	BCD	BIN → BCD conversion
K133	MOV	8-bit data transfer
K134	XCH	8-bit data exchange
K135	CML	8-bit data reverse transfer
K136	CMP	Comparison of 8-bit data with octal
	-	constant
K137	СМР	Comparison of 8-bit data
K138	AND	8-bit data and octal constant logical
		AND
K139	AND	8-bit data logical AND
K140	OR	8-bit data and octal constant logical OR
K141	OR	8-bit data logical OR
K142	XOR	8-bit data and octal constant
		exclusive logical OR
K143	XOR	8-bit data exclusive logical OR
K144	XORN	8-bit data and octal constant
		exclusive logical NOR
K145	XORN	8-bit data exclusive logical NOR
K146	ADD	8-bit data and octal constant BIN
		addition
K147	ADD	8-bit data BIN addition
K148	SUB	8-bit data and octal constant BIN
		subtraction
K149	SUB	8-bit data BIN subtraction
K150	INC	8-bit data increment
K151	DCR	8-bit data decrement
K152	MUL	8-bit data and octal constant BIN
		multiplication
K153	MUL	8-bit data BIN multiplication
K154	DIV	8-bit data and octal constant BIN
	0.0	division
K155	DIV	8-bit data BIN division
K156	CPL	8-bit data complement
K157	CMP	C and D current value multiple point
K107	СМР	zone comparison
K158	RDDS	Time-sharing read (digital switch)
K159	MOV	D → (Dt, Dc) indirect transfer
K160	MOV	(Dt, Dc) → D indirect transfer
K161	MOV	(Rt, Rc) → D indirect transfer
K162	WMOV	Ten-key data read
K163	TIM	Clock circuit creation
		Hour and minute adjustment
K164	ТІМ	(round off, round up)
K165	CMP	Rotary control circuit
K166	WMOV	Buffer data read (data I/O module)
·······	,	

# ENHANCED E2 SERIES DEVICE NUMBERS

ENHANCED	F2 SERIES	DEVICE NUN	ENHANCED F2 SERIES				
	00 to 13	14 to 27	30 to 37	40 to 47	50 to 57	60 to 67	70 to 77
000 -	X 12 points	] [X 12 points] [	Y 8 points	Y 8 points	T 8 points	C 8 points	SPM 8 points
100 –	M 64 points				0.1 to 999s	0 to ±999	
200 –	M 64 points	· · · ·					····= · ·
300 -	M 64 points						
400 -	X 12 points	X 12 points	Y 8 points	Y 8 points	T 8 points	C 8 points	SPM 8 points
500 -	X 12 points	X 12 points	Y 8 points	] [Y8 points]	0.1 to 999s T 8 points	0 to ±999 C 8 points	SPM B points
600 -	S 40 points				0.1 to 999s T 8 points	0 to ±999 C 8 points	F 6 points
700 -	D 64 points				0.01 to 99.9s	0 to ±999 CJP	/EJP 64 points
800 -	S 64 points						
900 -	S 64 points						

#### I/O Relay Numbers (Base Unit)

Base Unit	Input Relay Number	Output Relay Number	Extension Connector
F2-20M	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400
F2-40M	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400
F2-4010	500 to 513 12 points	530 to 537 8 points	500
	000 to 013 12 points	030 to 037 8 points	000
F2-60M	400 to 413 12 points	430 to 437 8 points	400
	500 to 513 12 points	530 to 537 B points	500

The value in to the extension unit is 0, 4, or 5 depending on extension connector number 000, 400, or 500.

#### I/O Relay Numbers (Extension Unit)

Base Unit	Input Relay Number	Output Relay Number				
F-4T	20 to 23 4 points	40 to 43 4 points				
F2-8EY	—	40 to 47 8 points				
F1-10E	14 to 17 4 points	40 to 45 6 points				
F2-12EX	14 to 27 12 points					
F1-20E	14 to 27 19 mainte					
F2-20E	14 to 27 12 points	40 to 47 8 points				
F1-40E	414 to 427 12 points	440 to 447 8 points				
F2-40E	514 to 527 12 points	540 to 547 8 points				
F1-60E	014 to 027 12 points	040 to 047 8 points				
Fz-60E	414 to 427 12 points	440 to 447 8 points				
1 2-00E	514 to 527 12 points	540 to 547 8 points				

## Special relays

M70 M71 M72 M73 M74	: : : : :	RUN monitor Initialize pulse 100 msec clock 10 msec clock Link stop	M470 M471 M472 M473 M474	::	Internal/external mode selection UP/DOWN (external) Start signal (external) Counter carry flag (external) Mode selection (internal)	M570 M571 M572 M573 M574	:	Error flag Carry flag Zero flag Borrow flag State transfer prohibit
M73	:	10 msec clock	M473	:	Counter carry flag (external)	M573	:	Borrow flag
M74	:	Link stop	M474	:	Mode selection (internal)	M574	:	State transfer prohibit
M75	:	Link error	M475	:	UP/DOWN (internal)	M575	:	Transfer from initial state
M76	:	Battery voltage low	M476	:	Counter carry flag (internal)	M576	:	Drum sequence completed
M77	:	All outputs prohibit	M477	:	Shift direction	M577	:	Drum sequence designation

# 7.2 HPP/DEVICE FUNCTIONS



- The HPP → PC write operation is effective to RAM/EEPROM in STOP state. (The PROTECT switch of EEPROM must be OFF. Set it to ON for other operations.)
- The write, verify, and monitor operations are effective to RAM/EEPROM/ROM in RUN/STOP state.
- The T, C, and F constant change operation is effective to RAM in RUN/STOP state. With the F2 series, changing of data of T and C setting registers and D is effective to ROM/EEPROM.
- The forced ON/OFF operation is effective to RAM/EEPROM/ROM in RUN/STOP state. This is not effective to a timer in STOP state.
### 7.3 MESSAGE LISTS

#### 7.3.1 ERROR MESSAGE

If an error message is displayed, press the [CLEAR] key to cancel the message, and then, refer to the following table for the proper corrective action.

Message	Cause	Corrective Action
COMMS. ERR	PC communication error	Check the PC and cable.
NOT FOUND	The designated instruction was not found.	Proceed to the next step.
WRITE ERROR	Transfer was accessed to EPROM or EEPROM (PROTECT ON).	Remove the memory cassette, or set the PROTECT switch to OFF.
ENTRY CODE ERROR	An operation was attempted that is not al- lowed with the keyed in entry code.	Attempt only the operations that are allowed for the set protection level.
VERIFY ERROR	Mismatched step data was found.	Correct the mismatch.
STEP OVERFLOW	The designated step number is greater than the allowable maximum step number.	Change the step number.
SETTING ERROR	The set value or data is improper.	Key in proper value or data.
PC MISMATCH	The set PC type and the connected PC type are not the same.	Correct the set PC type.
PC RUNNING	A write operation is attempted while the PC is in the RUN state.	Set the PC to the STOP state.
PROGRAM OVERFLOW	No more memory space for inserts.	Delete all NOP instructions from the program. If the program is still larger than the available memory area, revise the pro- gram.
NO MODULE	The FX-20P-FIM module is not connected.	Connect the FX-20P-FIM module.

#### 7.3.2 ERROR MESSAGES (PROGRAM CHECK)

The error contents detected by the program check operation in the mode menu are described below.

Error Message	Error Code	Error Contents
GRAM- MAR ERR	201 202 203	Instruction, device symbol, and device number combination error Setting error (No OUT.T, C, or F before constant K) No setting (No K after OUT.T, C, or F. Missing operand in applied instruction.)
LADDER ERR	301 302	<ul> <li>LD or LDI used more than 7 times continuously.</li> <li>1) No coil. Incorrect relationship of LD/LDI and ANB/ORB</li> <li>2) One of the following is not connected to the bus line : MC, MCR, EJP, END</li> </ul>
	303	<ol> <li>Step ladder instruction error</li> <li>No RET</li> <li>No STL on the bus</li> <li>RET outside STL</li> <li>MC or MCR within STL</li> <li>STL continuously used 8 or more times</li> <li>STL in subroutine</li> </ol>
	304	Subroutine error

### 7.4 F → FX CONVERSION RULES LIST

#### 7.4.1 X AND Y CONVERSION

#### (1) BASE UNIT IS DESIGNATED

The X and Y numbers of the FX are allocated consecutively to the X and Y numbers occupied by the base unit.

The X and Y numbers out of the base unit are regarded as the extension numbers which are allocated consecutively.

#### Example (Base unit : F1-60M)

	F1		FX	
	Input 000 to 013		X000 to X013	7-
Base	Input 400 to 413		X014 to X027	ᢪ
	Input 500 to 513	Convert	X030 to X043	₽
	Input 014 to 027	Convent	X044 to X057	┣
Regarded as extension	Input 414 to 427		X060 to X073	t
extension	Input 514 to 527	1	X074 to X107	┣

#### (Base unit : F1-12M)

	Fi		FX
Base	Input 400 to 405	Convert	X000 to X005
Extension	Input 414 to 427		X006 to X021

- The X and Y numbers of the base unit are allocated in order of 0s, 400s, and 500s.
- If the X numbers used with a program are not on the base unit of the old system, the numbers are regarded as the extension numbers and are allocated after the numbers occupied by the base unit. Note that the extension unit F-4T is not catered for.
- The Y numbers are allocated in the same way.
- Unused numbers are also allocated.

#### (2) DEFAULT SETTINGS

The device numbers in the program are allocated consecutively in ascending order from the base unit and the extension unit in groups of 0s, 400s, and 500s, as shown by the numbers (1) to (6) below.

Unused numbers are also allocated.

#### Example

	F1/F2		FX	
	000 to 013		X000 to X013	(1)
Base	400 to 413		X030 to X043	](3)
	500 to 513	Convert	X060 to X073	(5)
	014 to 027	Convent	X014 to X027	(2)
Regarded as extension	414 to 427		X044 to X057	(4)
extension	514 to 527	1	X074 to X107	(6)

### F → FX CONVERSION RULES LIST

#### 7.4.2 CONVERSION OF INTERNAL DEVICES OF INSTRUCTIONS

#### (1) GENERAL-PURPOSE RELAYS (M)

(except special instructions)

	F1/F2		FX
Without backup	M100 to M277	Convert	M0 to M127
With backup	M300 to M377		M500 to M563

#### (2) TIMER

	F1/F2		FX
	T50 to T57		T0 to T7
0.1 sec timer	T450 to T457	Convert	T8 to T15
	T550 to T557	Convent	T16 to T23
0.01 sec timer	T650 to T657		T200 to T207

#### (3) COUNTER

Fi/F2		FX
C60 to C67		C100 to C107
C460 to C467	Convert	C108 to C115
C560 to C567	CONVER	C116 to C123
C660 to C667		C124 to C131

#### (4) TIMER AND COUNTER CONSTANT

#### TIMER

	F1/F2		FX
Other these TEEOs	K99.9 to 0.1		K999 to 1
Other than T650s	K999 to 1	<b></b>	K9990 to 10
	K99.9 to 0.1	Convert	K9990 to 10
T650s	K9.99 to 0.01		K999 to 1
	(999 to 1)		K333 10 1

• Counter constant is converted as it is.

#### (5) STATE

F1/F2		FX
\$600 to \$647		\$500 to \$539
S800 to S877	Convert	S540 to S603
S900 to S977		S604 to S667

### F → FX CONVERSION RULES LIST

#### (6) SPECIAL INSTRUCTIONS

PLS, S/R, STL, and RSTC follow the device conversion rules. RET, END, and NOP are converted to the same instruction. Others are converted as follows.

nstruction	F1/F2		FX
	OUT M100		MC NO MO
MC/MCR	MC M100	MC M100	
MC/MOI1	M100 to M177		NO MO to NO M63
	MCR M100 to M177		MCR NO
0.07510	CJP 700 to 776		CJ P0 to P62 (FNC00)
CJP/EJP	EJP 700 to 776		P0 to P62
	OUT M100	Convert	OUT MO
	SFT M100 (to M117)	oowen	SFTLP M0, M0, K16, K1
SFT/RST	RST M100		MOV K0 K4M0
	M100, M120 to M260	1	M0, M16 to M112
	M300, M320 to M360	ĺ	M500, M516 to M548
	OUT F 670 K DO		OUT M670
OUT F	↓ ↓		ţ
	OUT F 677 K DO		OUT M677

FX M8067 M8022 M8020 M8021 M8040 M8041 M576 M577

#### (7) SPECIAL MEMORY

F1/F2		FX	F1/F2		an de la composition de la composition Composition de la composition de la comp
M70		M8000	M570		
M71		M8002	M571	Convert	
M72	$\rightarrow$	M8012	M572		
M73	Convert	M8011	M573		
(M74)		M374	M574		
[M75]		M375	M575		
M76		M8005	[M576]	]	
M77		M8034	[M577]		
[M470 to M477]		M470 to M477	-		

- Note 1 :• [ ] is regarded as an error instruction and the device is converted to a temporary device number.
- *Note 2 :• CJP/EJP 777, special instructions which do not follow the conversion rules, and faulty instructions are converted to NOP's.*

### 7.5 PROCESSING TIME LIST

The approximate duration of program transfer and verify operation is as described below.

		Write	Read/Verify	Remark
PC	RAM	Approx. 6 sec.	Approx. 3 sec.	For 1K steps of data
	EEPROM	Approx. 25 sec. *	Approx. 3 sec.	
	EPROM	_	Approx. 3 sec.	

Write, read, and verify are executed immediately when the system starts up.

\* Will be shorter for smaller size programs.

7.6 OPERATION FLOW

#### 7.6.1 SYSTEM START UP



## 7. APPENDIX



#### 7.6.2 MODE MENU



Note: • [OTHER] Key :

Returns the display to the mode menu screen. This key is effective in any operational step.

OPERATION FLOW

#### 7.6.3 PROGRAMMING



## 7. APPENDIX

### OPERATION FLOW

#### 7.6.4 MONITOR/TEST

#### <MONITOR>



#### <TEST>



# МЕМО

.





- **79** -

**REVISION AND SUPPLEMENT** 

# MEMO

# ΜΕΜΟ

# МЕМО

# ΜΕΜΟ

# MEMO

# ΜΕΜΟ

### REVISIONS

### \*The manual number is given on the bottom left of the back cover.

EDITION DATE	MANUAL NUMBER	REVISION
Dec. 1990	JY992D19301A	First edition
Sept.,1993	JY992D19301B	Revised Sentences: pages 19, 28, 29, 31, 34, 52, 53, 55, 56, 72 Diagram Errors: page 35
	1	I

# OPERATION MANUAL FX-20P-E-FKIT



Effective SEP. 1993 Specifications are subject to change without notice.

JY992D19301B (ILC 9904)